TOWN OF DANDRIDGE, TENNESSEE 

BOARD OF MAYOR AND ALDERMEN

Regular Meeting

11 April 2023
I. CALL TO ORDER

A. The Dandridge Board of Mayor and Aldermen (BMA) met in a regular session in Dandridge, Tennessee on Tuesday, the 11th day of April 2023.
B. Mayor GEORGE GANTTE was present and presiding and called the meeting to order.
II.         ROLL CALL

A. A roll call of the BMA was conducted with the following members responding:
· Mayor GEORGE GANTTE

· Alderman MIKE CHAMBERS

· Alderman JEFF DEPEW

· Alderman JESSICA ELDER

· Vice-Mayor TODD KESTERSON
· Alderman MIKE NELSON
ABSENT:
Alderman MARIANNE REESE

B. A quorum being present, the following business was conducted and entered on the record:

III. PUBLIC HEARING

· Resolution No.22/23-17 to Annex Certain Territory Upon Written Consent of the Owners and to Incorporate the Same Within the Boundaries of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee (711 Hwy.92S, Map 68, Portion of Parcel 1).
No comments
· Ordinance No.22/23-12 Amending the Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee a Component of the Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, TN From an A-1 (Agriculture District) to a B-3 (Interstate Commercial District) (711 Hwy.92S, Map 68, Portion of Parcel 1)
A citizen asked for clarification on exactly where the parcel is located and what is included in a B-3 district. 
· Ordinance No.22/23-13 to Amend Title 18 Chapter 1 Section 106 of the Dandridge Municipal Code (Water & Sewer, Water System Administration, Connection Charges)
A citizen asked for clarification on what area this would cover. DWMF Superintendent, Tana Benson explained that the coverage is for all DWMF customers. The above ordinance now allows those customers with irrigation only accounts to qualify for the program. Customers can opt in with a monthly rate of $4.40.
IV. READING OF THE MINUTES

It came on a motion by Alderman ELDER, seconded by Alderman CHAMBERS, to approve the Regular Session minutes of the March 14, 2023 meeting as written.
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
V. PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS

· Katie Huffaker, Oak Grove Area – voiced concerns with proposed campground on Hwy. 25/70, and esthetic growth within Jefferson County. 
Campground concerns – Intersection at Hwy.25/70 & Hwy.113, and I40 bridge replacement; sightlines to campground and possible turn lanes; death toll impact to community; traffic impact study for red light at Hwy.25/70/113 intersection; fire safety/hazards; 24 hr monitoring/check-in; adjoining incompatible uses (farm/residential neighborhood); suggest area residents meet with campground developers re: community relations; noise. (Request town to review campground regulations)
Esthetics – out of control growth; design review (low maintenance landscaping); plant trees (in medians); tri-star on overpasses; black poles; building construction (stringent design review); sidewalk master plan.

· Mark, Oak Grove Community – concerned with restrictions on one tract of proposed campground. 

· Mike Foley, 318 Oak Vista Drive – concerned with Plan of Services for proposed annexation for Hwy. 25-70 E (Map 59, Parcel 39.02); rezone request to B-4.
Alderman ELDER left meeting at 6:26.
VI. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS, MEMORIALS, REMONSTRANCES, AND

COMMUNICATIONS

None presented.
VII. BUSINESS PRESENTED BY THE MAYOR

· Jefferson County Budget Committee has recommended a funding increase for the DVFD, to include $25,000 for sub-station 2 and a 30% increase on the annual appropriation. 
VIII. FINANCIAL REPORT BY THE TOWN RECORDER
Bank Balance:

BMA Acct:  

$5,259,799.32
DVFD Balance:

$   328,229.39



Drug Fund Balance:
$     12,351.84
DWMF Balance:

$3,247,864.10
IX. PRESENTATION OF ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
· Resolution No. 22/23-17  To Annex Certain Territory Upon Written Consent of the Owners and to Incorporate the Same Within the Boundaries of the Town of Dandridge Tennessee (711 Hwy.92 S – Map 68 – Portion of Parcel 1)
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman CHAMBERS, to approve Resolution No. 22/23-17.

On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Resolution No. 22/23-18  Authorizing the Town of Dandridge to Join the State of TN and Other Local Governments in Amending the TN State-Subdivision Opioid Abatement Agreement and Approving the Related Settlement Agreements
It came on a motion by Alderman DEPEW, seconded by Alderman CHAMBERS, to approve Resolution No. 22/23-18.

On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Second/Final Reading of Ordinance No. 22/23-12  Amending the “Zoning Map of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” a Component of the “Zoning Ordinance of the Town of Dandridge, Tennessee” From a A-1 (Agriculture District) to a B-3 (Interstate Commercial District) (711 Hwy 92 S, Map 68, Portion of Parcel 1)
It came on a motion by Alderman DEPEW, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to approve Ordinance No. 22/23-12 on final reading. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Second/Final Reading of Ordinance No. 22/23-13  Amend Title 18 Chapter 1 Section 106 of the Dandridge Municipal Code (Water & Sewer, Water System Administration, Connection Charges)
It came on a motion by Alderman CHAMBERS, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to approve Ordinance No. 22/23-13 on final reading. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
X. OLD BUSINESS
None presented.
XI. NEW BUSINESS
· Review Plan of Services for Hwy. 25-70 E (Map 59, Parcel 39.02) Annexation/Rezone Request
Citizens concerned with a proposed campground in the middle of a neighborhood, lower home values, dangerous access. 

Per Matt Hatfield, engineer, the Town of Dandridge sewer treatment plant has more than enough capacity for current proposed developments. Lines will have to be replaced/upsized, manholes replaced, and pumpstations installed in the collection system as it gets older. 
Per Tana Benson, DWMF Superintendent, the current wastewater treatment plant was built in 2012 with a 30-40 year expectancy for growth. Issues would lie within the current collection system. An additional forced main and lift station would need to be installed with the above proposed annexation. Current issues are being alleviated, but there are potential concerns still until lines are upgraded in the area of which plans are underway. Such a development will affect a line that already has issues. 
Vice-Mayor Kesterson:  take into consideration building new lines, setting new lift stations and how that will affect the tax payer with increase in water/sewer rates in order to maintain the system and revitalize it through the years as growth increases. Also concerned with density of potential campground and distance between campers. 
Alderman Chambers: suggested a review of the town’s campground policy. 
TDOT has approved access (entering and exiting both to the east). 
It came on a motion by Alderman DEPEW, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to move the Plan of Services to the Dandridge Regional Planning Commission for further review and approval. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
NO

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
NO
Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed 3-2 (with Alderman CHAMBERS & Vice-Mayor KESTERSON voting NO), and was so ordered.
· Letter of Agreement between Carlyle Construction, LLC, Town of Dandridge, TN, and the Villas at Creekside
Carlyle Construction, LLC will add a temporary turn around for garbage collection services within the Villas at Creekside development. 

Carlyle Construction, LLC agrees to bring Villas Creekside Drive and Wesoga Drive up to Town standards by repairing failed base coat as needed, applying surface coat of asphalt, adding sidewalks on one side of streets, and supplying satisfactory evidence the culvert/bridge area is rated for proper traffic requirements. In turn, the Town of Dandridge will take over and maintain said streets once all aspects are completed and approved. Subject to Dandridge Municipal Code 16-115(2) no new streets shall be accepted by the Town of Dandridge nor any improvements made on any street not shown on aforesaid map until such street shall have been formally dedicated and accepted by the town and it is properly named. 
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman CHAMBERS, to accept the Letter of Agreement.
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Backflow Inspection & Testing Request for Proposals
2 proposals received:

Backflow Specialty Company, LLC
Cross-Connection Inspections
$45.00






Initial Testing & Annual Testing
$45.00






Re-Testing


$45.00

Johnson Controls Fire Protection LP
Cross-Connection Inspections
$45.54






Initial Testing & Annual Testing
$45.54






Re-Testing


$45.54
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to accept the proposal as submitted from Backflow Specialty Company, LLC. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Approval to Utilize Sourcewell Contract # 060920-NAF for the Purchase of a 2024 Kenworth T-480 Dump Truck
Purchase from National Auto Fleet Group at a total purchase price of $147,829. Will replace existing 1993 frontline truck. 
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman DEPEW, to approve the purchase of the 2024 Kenworth T-480 Dump Truck via Sourcewell contract. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Approval to Utilize Sourcewell Contract # 041521-T0T for the Purchase of 96 Gallon Recycle Carts
Purchase 624 Carts (1 Truck Load) of Toter Model 79296 96-gallon EVR II Universal/Nestable Recycle Carts from Stringfellow Inc. via Sourcewell contract at a cost of $42,478.96. 

$88,524 was included in the FY22/23 budget for two truckloads. The town has approximately 450 recycling participants. 
It came on a motion by Alderman CHAMBERS, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to purchase 1 truck load of carts at a cost of $42,478.96 via the Sourcewell contract. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Dandridge Town Administrator Employment Agreement with Chris Shockley
It came on a motion by Alderman CHAMBERS, seconded by Alderman DEPEW, to approve the Employment Agreement with Chris Shockley as Town Administrator as presented. 
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Update Bank Signature Cards 
It came on a motion by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, seconded by Alderman NELSON, to update the Town’s bank signature cards by removing Matt Rudder and adding Chris Shockley. 
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Appoint Donald Whaley to the Jefferson County Solid Waste Regional Planning Board (April 2022 – April 2028)
It came on a motion by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, seconded by Alderman DEPEW, to appoint Donald Whaley to the Jefferson County Solid Waste Regional Planning Board. 
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
· Status of Downtown Public Restrooms
The Town might be interested in acquiring a downtown building in the future that could be well suited for restrooms. The Town is also looking in to other opportunities such as the lot on Graveyard Alley (water access challenge). 
Vice-Mayor Kesterson inquired as to the possible land swap discussion that was had at the recent budget retreat (no interest/action has been taken). VM Kesterson suggested that this item be placed on a future agenda for further review. 
· Status of Video Recording of Meetings
Via PDS Web Development (who maintains the Towns website), the website is not feasible to embed videos due to server storage and cost. 

Alderman Depew suggested utilizing YouTube as a platform. 

Vice-Mayor Kesterson concerned with the public record access of video recordings and further review of the decision to video meetings (legality, cost, how, public comments).
Matt Rudder, Town Administrator – All recordings by the Town are public record and required to retain for 3 years. Comments cannot be deleted and would be retained for 5 years. Recordings would be required to be posted no later than 3 business days after the meeting. The Town does not employ an IT person. Recommend holding off due to new administration coming in and upcoming budget duties. 
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Alderman CHAMBERS, to suspend the rules and add this item to the agenda.
A roll call was asked for and the BMA responded as follows:

Alderman CHAMBERS
AYE

Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
AYE

Alderman DEPEW

AYE

Alderman NELSON

AYE

Mayor GANTTE


AYE


On a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, to suspend video recording until further information is received regarding specifics and cost. 
On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
XII. DEPARTMENT HEAD UPDATES
· Town Administrator Matt Rudder
· Thanked all for opportunity as town administrator for the town.
Several staff & BMA voiced their thanks to Matt.
· Codes Enforcement/Building Inspector Terry Reneau
· Housing permits are down
· Several commercial projects should start soon (Fire House Subs, new hotel, recently annexed property on Hwy.92 at Weigel’s)
· Public Works Superintendent Donald Whaley
· Working on brush (recent storms) 
· Mowing streets
· Assistant Fire Chief Steve Williams
· County budget requests for VFD went well, increase in funding, plus funding for station 2
· Police Chief Carson Williams
· Waiting on vehicles, cameras, grants
· DWMF Superintendent Tana Benson
· Liftstation upgrade and bypass installation at Field of Dreams next couple of weeks
· The ARC project is officially closed
· Parks/Rec Chris Shockley
· SJLL & Bronco’s agreements are in the packets (agreements expire 8/5/23)
· Emails have been upgraded and all issues with transition should be corrected by 4/18
· Vice-Mayor KESTERSON
· Planning Commission / foundations – has been sent to legal and discussed with MTAS, Dandridge would be the only place with such, not sure can be defended in court, in written form and waiting for approval to proceed
XIII. MISCELLANEOUS

None presented.
XIV. 
ADJOURNMENT

It came on a motion by Alderman NELSON, seconded by Vice-Mayor KESTERSON, that the meeting of April 11, 2023, be adjourned.

On a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously, and was so ordered.
_______________________________
ATTEST:
___________________________________________

George Gantte, Mayor
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